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May 15, 2017
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room


Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
Attending are: Eryn Boone, Mike Edgington, Jerry Fox

Excused are:  Sam Daniel, Robert Snitzer

Agenda Revisions and Approval
May 15, 2017 Regular Meeting Agenda Approved 

*Item #17 GBOS Rules and Procedures Review to upcoming Work Session on May 17.
April 17, 2017 Regular Meeting Minutes Approved
April 24, 2017 MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting Minutes Approved
April 27, 2017 GBOS Special Meeting Minutes Approved

Announcements:  
GBOS non-profit recreation grant cycle is open.  Get your application on line at www.muni.org/gbos www.muni.org/gpr, or in person at the Parks and Recreation office, Library, or Post Office.  Applications are due FRI June 23 at 3PM.   Applicants must present at the GBOS Non-Profit Grant Presentation meeting on MON AUG 28, 2017 at 7PM

Friends of the Skate Park Work Party on May 20 at 10AM.  Come help build new ramps for the Skate Park.

Beautification and Weeding Day, SAT June 3 at 10AM.  Join us for a BBQ afterward.

LUC/GBOS Joint Meeting is MON June 19 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

GBOS Work Session regarding flood hazard issues in Old Girdwood is scheduled for WED May 17 at 1:30PM in the Girdwood Community Room. 

GBOS New Roles and co-chair:  Co-chairs are Jerry Fox and Robert Snitzer; Roles are:
Jerry Fox 
Seat A

Roads & Utilities
Eryn Boone
Seat B

Parks and Rec & Cemetery
Robert Snitzer
Seat C

Fire Department
Mike Edgington
Seat D

Land Use
Sam Daniel
Seat E

Public Safety
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1.Turnagain Herb Company – Update from Seth Molen that THC will break ground once weight restrictions are off the roads.  Darby Andrews is joining the staff at THC in edibles manufacturing.  THC plans to open in Summer, 2017

2.Sub-Committee Reports:
a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Update in Liaison Report
b. Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard

Meetings every 2 weeks.  Meeting on April 19 focused on History, and was chaired by Dale Goodwin.  Group decided to have Lewis draft changes to update last 25 years and add items that were missing in original version.

Meeting on May 4 focused on purpose of the committee, purpose of update, and forming mission statement for the committee.  Current timeline is for plan to be completed in 2019. 
Next meeting is May 17 at 6PM in the Community Room.  Mike Edgington will chair the meeting and lead discussion on timeline and goals.

c. Girdwood Family Village/TASC – Lynne Doran/Diana Livingston

Fundraiser on May 5 to help pay for market study.

Phase 1 of market study is basic demographics @ $5,000-$7,000 

Phase 2 of market study is employee/resident info @ $12,000

Girdwood Inc is fundraising and paying for the study.  

Study should be a valuable resource for the community, to answer questions that may help guide other development as well as determining viability of this project.

Jerry Fox asks if the scope of this project has changed to no longer include taxes to pay for services, and therefore no longer a GBOS sub-committee.  Lynne responds that is the direction they plan to go, but right now it’s too soon to tell how this will be structured.  Staffing the wellness center is still to be determined. Market study should help to determine the best direction on how to manage the space.

Mike Edgington asks about how meetings are called and publicized.  Lynne Doran answers that now that the TASC committee is getting running again after break, they will publicize and post meetings, start website and link to GBOS site.

Jerry Fox asks if the GBOS has influence on this project if there are no tax funds coming from GBOS.  Kyle Kelley states that the structure is not yet known.  This has to be answered with more information.

Marco Zaccaro requests that the methodology of the study be made public before the study begins, so that the community can assess the planned method of finding information out for the study.  Lou Theiss agrees and states that TASC will follow up with research group conducting the study to provide this information.

3.Legislative Report – Sue Kennedy on behalf of J. Johnston, J. Weddleton, S. la France

Sue Kennedy reports from John Weddleton that the Turnagain Arm Public Safety group is starting to meet and is modeling their structure similarly to that of the Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee.  

$200,000 was allocated for Seward highway public safety through action by Giessel and Johnston.

Stormwater research plans are under way, Commercial and Economic Development plans, and the HLB 5 year plan is under review and expected to pass at next Assembly meeting.

Suzanne la France states that Assembly has been reviewing Unit Lot Subdivisions, to allow more affordable housing in Anchorage. Also discussions about hazardous waste, youth representative on the Anchorage Assembly, and re-zoning of Upper DeArmoun to create smaller lots.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

Open 168 hours in April with 2772 visitors.  Gardening Month has ended and more than 400 packets of seeds were distributed in the seed exchange.  There are a few left, come get them.

FRI at 3:30 special kids program with Geronimo Stilton.  

WED at 6PM Gardening planning meeting

Summer Discovery program (summer reading program) starts on SAT

Summer programs for kids are scheduled starting June 7 at 2:30PM.  Check library for topics and details.

5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Reilly Buck started today for summer part-time parks work.

Chugach Yard Care won the contract for turf work in Girdwood.  
contract for Window cleaning is complete and work will start tonight

Contracts for 2017 invasive weeds and SCA crew are in progress in MOA purchasing.
Lots of summer volunteers coming in:

Girdwood K-8 Day of Service was last week

Church Group this weekend FRI and SAT will work in the park

June 3 is Rotary clean up and Girdwood Beautification Day

Youth Employment in the Parks (YEP) will come in July to work in Lions Club Park.

Tennis courts are open, next we will purchase and install wind screens.

Skate park work party on May 20 at 10AM with BBQ to follow.

Skate Park has just received $5,000 matching grant from Anchorage Park Foundation which they will put toward Half Pipe renovation later this year.

Girdwood Park picket fundraiser will wind up with pickets produced and installed this summer.

GBOS Grant cycle is open, applications are due June 23.

Recently received grants are:

Anchorage Park Foundation 
$5,000

Skate park

Anchorage Park Foundation
$8,300

Beaver Pond Trail
Kenai Mtn Turn Arm (KMTA)
$2,100

Interpretive signs production/installation
KMTA



$5,000

California Creek Re-build

Hand tram to be installed and inspected hopefully before Memorial Day Weekend.  Great work by Unique Machine. Thanks to Brian Burnett and Alpine Air for getting it out and back in.

Girdwood Trails Committee:  Beaver Pond Trail completion, Lower INHT pending permits, subcommittee work with Girdwood Nordic Ski Club on new trail proposal, working with Girdwood Mtn Bike Alliance.

Thanks to all for the help with winter grooming and maintenance.  Snow machines are put away for the winter and in great shape thanks to Shane Bowlin.

Cemetery meeting on May 11 included Rob Jones from the Anchorage Cemetery.  Group plans a community walk-thru of the site to gather input on placement of parking and other amenities and to gauge the type of design the community is interested in.  DHHS will operate the cemetery as they do the Anchorage Cemetery.  Design/layout should be complete in August or September, at which time they will be ready to discuss with engineering company for additional help.

Roads:  Calcium Chloride is getting spread on the dusty roads.  Once this is complete crews will work on the crack sealing and striping, and then move on to summer road drainage projects.

Large Projects:  Egloff Road will have work done on street lights and complete landscaping; Alyeska Highway has work currently on drainage, paving, landscaping and striping.
Fire Station: Issue recently with the heating switch.  This has caused 2 week delay, looking at Mid-June completion.  Furniture to be added soon. Project still on budget, and there will be funds available to pave behind community center.  Repair will be needed of drainage ditch behind building.  There will be more parking as a result of the repair.

Glacier City Hall/Little Bears are to be painted in June.
Jerry Fox asked about working on the Lower Iditarod NHT.  Kyle clarifies that we need Army Corps permitting before working on tread there, and the USFS is helping us with that process.  Jerry also asked about the trail extending to the Alaska Railroad, as has been discussed previously.  This is on hold as a separate project.  AKRR is not in favor of this.

6. Supervisor Reports
A) Public Safety – Sam Daniel – on vacation.  Kyle reports that there has been some confusion on the part of Anchorage PD dispatch regarding service area boundary.  Chief Schofield has been working through this and now has contact with APD shift supervisors.  Recent vehicle break-in and resulting situation at the Crow Pass Trailhead exposed other misunderstandings in the service area boundary.  This area is not within Girdwood Valley Service Area.  Recent APD agreement is for major crimes within that service area, which this was not.  Incident occurred on USFS land, so enforcement agency is USFS. 
Police Report – Chief Schofield – not in attendance, will forward report once it arrives.
PSAC Report – PSAC representative – Group plans trip to learn more about Wasilla Police Dept as fact finding mission.

B)  Roads and Utilities – Jerry Fox
Jerry has spoken with project manager for Alyeska Highway regarding bike path swoops toward road.  No change in construction planned.
Striping will be June 6-9, including crosswalks.

C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Eryn Boone. No additional report

D) Fire Department  – Robert Snitzer
Update of GVFD – Chief John Banning/Ken Waugh.  Ken Waugh reports that there have been 170 calls year to date.  Chief Banning is on his way up. Terry Kadel is the acting chief.  GVFD plans to move in to the new fire hall in July.
40 members, 5 probational officers.  
Burn ban is in effect, only fires in BBQs, fire barrels allowed.  No open burning.

Bike helmet give away for kids; bears are back.

CPR Training for all! May 22 and May 27 from 10-3 in the Girdwood Community Room.

Wood lot is open this season on Saturdays from now until June 3.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
All items on LUC agenda are also on GBOS, except for Girdwood Nordic Ski Club which will be back on the LUC and GBOS agendas in June.
Public Comment:


None

OLD BUSINESS:
7.  Update on Seward Highway enforcement and response after April 30 AST pullout.
$200,000 is under consideration by Alaska Legislature to patrol McHugh to MP 75. Original request was $2M.  This is light but a start.

8.  Status of Pedestrian activated crosswalk sign at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska Highway.

Moving forward with engineering and design.  Anticipate installation in Summer 2017.

9.  Status of Anchorage Parking Authority and WPD re: parking tickets and abandoned vehicles
Legal review revealed that only APD can write tickets outside of downtown Anchorage within 

the MOA. Solution is to have the Municipal Charter changed to allow contracted police to 

provide this service.  Municipal manager can provide authority to tow abandoned vehicles to 

avoid having them linger in parking lots. Justification for towing these is that fluids from the 

vehicles can leak into watershed and drainages.

This topic can be added to MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting in summer.
10. First Quarter Revisions to GBOS budgets ie Cemetery funding for CRW to compile permitting and construction packet.  Cemetery project will be considered for additional funding after they are ready to proceed with engineering.  This item is being tabled from the agenda.
11. Forest Fair Permitting 
Permits complete on Forest Fair side, waiting for the Noise Permit and Right of Way permit to come back now.


12.  Agenda Item LUC 1409-04:
Update on Girdwood Industrial Park
Robin Ward updates that construction documents were amended to bring road height down by approximately 18”, compared to original plans.  Bids are currently being accepted. Expect construction to start after July 4.  Paving next year.  This gives Title 21 Chapt 9 review committee about 1 year to work on paving in the Land Use Plan.  Robin hopes that phase 2 and 3 can be started in about 5 years, once funds have been accrued to complete the project.


13.  Agenda Item LUC 1610-05:
Dimensional Variance Request to allow a single family residence to encroach into the required setbacks in the gR-2 District.  365 Cortina Road (Eric Lowman requesting Resolution of Support from GBOS for variance).

Group reviewed  recommendation by LUC to write Resolution in support of this request.

LUC voted in favor 13 to 0.

Mike Edgington read resolution #2017-07 in to the record.


Motion:
GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2017-07 as presented to support a dimensional variance to allow a single family residence to encroach into the required setback in the gR-2 District at 364 Cortina Road.

Motion by Mike Edgington/2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 3-0


14.  Agenda Item LUC 1704-08:
Alien Species Control, regarding spraying for invasive

weeds in Girdwood in 2017/18, seeking a GBOS Letter of Non-Objection – Tim Stallard
Tim Stallard presented regarding invasive weed mitigation with herbicides. Locations of spraying

are: Soccer Field, Arlberg Bike Path, Verbier Way, Timberline and Virgin Falls, possibly newly

disturbed ground on Arlberg Extension.  Herbicides to be used are Rodeo and Milestone.
Land Use Committee recommended LONO by vote of 7 in favor, 1 opposed

Eryn Boone read draft LONO in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve LONO for Invasive weed spraying in 2017/18 as read.

Motion by Eryn Boone/2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion passes 3-0

15.  Agenda Item LUC 1704-04:
Girdwood Mtn Bike Alliance, conceptual trail plan for flow 

trails, requesting Resolution of Support – Dan Starr & Nick Georgelos.

Nick Georgelos presents that the conceptual trails were unanimously approved by Trails 

Committee and Land Use Committee this month. Meeting with HLB tomorrow to discuss 

Easement.

Eryn Boone read the draft Resolution 2017-06 in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2017-06 as presented to support construction of the 

Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance Trails.

Motion by Eryn Boone/2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion passes 3-0

16.  Agenda Item LUC 1704-07:
Glacier City Hall Historic Designation nomination, Grace

Pleasants. No update on this.  GBOS requests that this item is removed from the agenda.
17. GBOS Rules and Operating Procedures (Eryn Boone) – Postponed to Work Session on May 17. This item was moved to the GBOS Work Session on May 17 during agenda approval.
NEW BUSINESS:  
18. Agenda Item LUC 1705-04:  Consider agenda topics for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting on June 19 at 6PM.
GBOS only item is to review LUC and GBOS operating rules to make sure that they are in alignment as intended.  If no other topics for LUC, recommend cancelling this meeting and addressing this concern at fall Quarterly meeting.
19. Agenda Item LUC 1705-05:
 HLB Wetland Analysis, Robin Ward, presenting.  HLB will seek GBOS resolution in the fall on this item.
HLB is pursuing creating a wetland bank in Girdwood, which would provide credits for wetlands for public and private developers to purchase to offset construction in wetlands within the watershed.  Areas under consideration to be set aside for this are by Nordic Ski Trails up valley and surrounding industrial park down valley. Restrictions and rules of this are set by Army Corps of Engineers.

Land would be held in perpetuity as a conservation easement.  Trails are allowable as long at their surface is not paved, so no conflict with existing or currently proposed trails in these areas.

Concern expressed about CPG use of the Cat road for motorized access. Robin will check in to this.

Group inquires if there is a way to make these credits priority for Girdwood development.

Jonathon Lee states that this is a great opportunity with value to the community to set aside these parcels protected from other development.

Project is preliminary now, this summer HLB will map the sites and will have more information in the fall and may see GBOS Resolution of Support at that time.

20. Agenda Item LUC 1705-06:
  Changes to Marijuana Special Land Use document 
Document reviewed, no concerns expressed about suggested edits.
21. Agenda Item LUC 1705-07:
  Multifamily Housing Project, Lot 12, Taos Road (Marco Zaccaro)
Information presentation only on prospective use of Lot 12 on Taos Road.  Marco is trying to see if setbacks from drainage/stream will allow for development of this project.

 
22. Agenda Item LUC 1705-08:
  Title 21 Chapter 9 Review:  Off-street parking standards (Marco Zaccaro & Tim Cabana)

Group has created an approach for reviewing Title 21, Chap 9 and worked on parking first with this approach.  Still working on final recommendations for parking changes for GBOS and LUC to consider.  Expect to have the parking portion ready in fall for review and approval.

Next meeting of the Chapter 9 review group is tentatively scheduled for MON May 22 at 7PM.  Location TBA.
Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for Executive Session:
Other:
Adjourn 9:15PM
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